Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Tuesday, October 1st, 2013
5:00 to 6:00 p.m.
Present: Gwen Pedrick, Tim Blair, Kim Steele-Blair, Melissa Daugherty, Carol Alvis, Jan Swinton, Sara Sprouse
MINUTES
I. Reviewed Minutes from April 11, 2013. 

Updates given: II. Money was used to purchase 2 sleds for the weight room and a pulse oximeter.

 III. Elementary used canola oil on the last day of school with much success.  Mrs. Pedrick has the measurement so we know how much oil and popcorn to use in the popcorn popper.  Mrs. Pedrick reports only downside is the oil is a little messy.

IV.  Mr. Plecker and Mrs. Jones used GPS devices during summer enrichment. 

VIII.  Chef Rebecca visited during summer enrichment and has also visited Mrs. Alvis’ Foods class.

II. Wellness Policy Updates

New Smart Snacks in School rule is applicable to all snacks and beverages sold on school campuses during the school day.  This includes vending machines, grab n go and fundraisers that take place during the school day.  Smart Snack standards must be implemented by the start of the 2014-2015 school year.  The new standards require healthier foods, more whole grains, low-fat dairy, fruits, vegetables, and leaner proteins.  School food must be lower in fat, sugar, and sodium and provide more of the nutrients kids need.  Also makes free drinking water available to children during meal times.

III. Farm to School/School Garden
October is Farm to School Month and National School Lunch week is Oct 14-18.  Sara will put up information in the display case in the high school gym lobby.  This week we sent out information to elementary parents regarding the benefits of school lunch and healthy food items to bring to school.

Spring 2013 we were awarded the Whole Kids Foundation Grant for the school garden.  Money was used to install raised beds in the elementary courtyard.  Also have money for a tiller and drip irrigation, need ideas for other items to purchase if we decide to not have an in-ground garden.
Discussed plan for school garden.  Locating the garden in the courtyard worked well this year.  We now have a small greenhouse and 2 rain barrels to utilize.  Discussed using bales of straw to plant in, Jan suggested potatoes, Dr. Blair cautioned to get straw that has not been treated with herbicide.  One resource that will be helpful for next year is the website SproutRobot.com-it allows you to enter your zip code and will give a planting calendar for your area with instructions.  For next year discussed planting more of one item like grape tomatoes to have more for school lunch. Also considering a Farmer’s Market for students to buy produce from the garden.  Dirt will be put in the raised beds in front of the school soon. 
Talked about squash bugs and suggestions were given on how to prevent them.  Sara estimates we have had 50 lbs of produce from the garden including tomatoes, green peppers, cucumbers, pumpkins, acorn squash, watermelons, and herbs.
Jan suggested growing sprouts in the winter in the classrooms
Sara has received new curriculum from USDA Team Nutrition-The Great Garden Detective Adventure for Grades 3-4 and Dig In! for grades 5-6.

Jan invited Mrs. Alvis to observe the Iron Chef competition at IHCC in Ottumwa on Oct. 25th.  Also discussed two websites used for nutrition information: nutritiondata.com and allrecipe.com.

IV. Fuel Up To Play 60/Team Nutrition Grants

MS/HS was awarded a $4000 FUTP 60 Grant this summer for the ’13-’14 school year.  Heart rate monitors were purchased for Mr. Hurley to use in PE to improve the quality of PE and maximize the benefits to students.  A breakfast cart will also be purchased to take breakfast to students in the morning between 1st and 2nd hours.  Gayle has been piloting this on Fridays with great success. Last week she had 21 students eat during the regular breakfast time in the cafeteria.  When she took the breakfast to middle school students, 77 students participated and 28 high school students used the extra time to get breakfast (but the food is not brought to them).  There is also money in the grant to use for incentives and promotions.  
Another FUTP 60 grant could be applied for this Fall for the elementary, the deadline is Nov. 1.  Along with this grant, the school would receive software for Mrs. Watson to use with the Presidential Youth Fitness Program.  Some ideas for the grant are:  Afternoon snacks (would have to be healthy taste-tests), taste-testing locally made items like beef jerky and granola bars, equipment to use at recess on the playground and items for Mrs. Watson to use with walking club. 
V. Student Wellness Committee
6 students attended the first meeting of the year.  3 students will be attending the Super Power Summit on October 9th.  Gayle Hervey will be the adult supervisor.  After attending the Super Power Summit, we usually have the opportunity to apply for a $500 mini-grant for activities that the council will plan.
Some ideas to get more students to attend the wellness council meetings include: “grab a friend”, serve breakfast.
VI. Healthy Villages

Melissa will be completing a concession stand assessment during a volleyball game soon, then will meet with new concession stand manager, Penny Jones, to discuss ways to increase the sale of healthy choices.  Jan suggested locally produced beef jerky that are 90-95% fat free and granola bars.  Lydia Heald is going to help Melissa with this project as part of her Silver Cord Project, her focus is childhood obesity.  Other suggestions for the concession stand were: baby bell cheese, cheese curds, trailmix, string cheese, fruit cups, ground turkey (need to watch the kind we buy due to fat content), and use canola oil to make popcorn.   Melissa also plans to use students in posters eating the healthy food items to promote them.

The summary of the concession stand surveys completed before and after basketball season by students, grades 8-12, was reviewed.  There was a statistically significant improvement in student’s opinions on the variety of healthy items offered.  The whole grain breadsticks with reduced fat cheese in them seem to be the most liked addition to the concession stand.  When asked their thoughts about the new items offered, 51% tried them and would buy them again and 24% did not try any of them but plan to try them in the future. 

Students were also able to write in suggestions for what they would like to see in the concession stand, some of the healthy suggestions included: strawberries, carrots, grapes, chocolate milk/milk, smoothies, fruits and vegetables in general. 
Melissa also plans to work with local convenience stores and grocery stores on arranging healthy items closer to the front and posters for students and community members to see.

Melissa is also working with Douds Community Club to find money to extend the sidewalk on the new bridge that will be built soon.  Melissa said there is a REAP grant available that could be applied for.  This could help us address one area that needs improvement at the elementary-a plan for safe walking/biking to school.  Discussed a walking school bus in the future.  The discussion also led to the need to educate people on the proper clothing to wear when walking. Discussed giving reflective vests as a give-away and having the cross-country team wear them.  Also discussed the corner in Keo on Country Lane Rd without a sidewalk, need sidewalk and pedestrian signs in that area.  

A middle school student recently asked about a bike rack…Melissa will provide a Healthy Village bike rack for middle school students, discussed that there is a bike rack by the art room/gym doors but it blends in/is hidden.  Will look into painting it a bright color so it will stand out.

Oct 9 is the Healthiest State Walk- a group will walk at the hospital, Mrs. Watson has plans for students to walk at the elementary.  Heidi Bainbridge and Lisa Denney are interested in setting something up at the middle/high school, Sara will follow-up with them.
VII. Other

Student Council Reps that will attend the Wellness Meetings this year are Gabe Tedrow and Cierstynn Welcher. 

Updated the committee on Snacks in a Sack-currently approx. 40 students in Van Buren County-26 at VB CSD and 14 at Harmony are receiving sacks every other Friday.  The program is funded by donations to Van Buren Cooperative Ministries, who organizes the packing of the sacks.

The board report from May 2013 was reviewed, we discussed BMI results from Fall to Spring.  Currently gather BMI data by class and by gender in the Fall and Spring each year.
VIII. Next Meeting
Spring 2013
IX. Adjourn
